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THE TRUST FOR CULTURAL RESOURCES 
OF THE CITY OF NEW YORK 

MINUTES OF MEETING 
OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

September 18, 2024 
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------ 

A meeting of the Board of Trustees of The Trust for Cultural Resources of The City of 
New York (the “Trust”) was held on September 18, 2024 at 11:00 a.m. at the offices of Orrick, 
Herrington & Sutcliffe LLP located at 51 West 52nd Street, 23rd Floor, with a Zoom link 
provided, which permitted each person who participated remotely to hear and be heard by all 
others who participated in the meeting.      

The following Trustees and the designees for the three ex officio Trustees, constituting a 
quorum, were present:   

Lynne B. Sagalyn 
Leah C. Johnson 

Merryl Tisch 
Dawanna Williams 

Lance Polivy, Ms. Cumbo’s designee 
Emily Marcus Falda, Mr. Kimball’s designee 

Emma Pfohman, Ms. Torres-Springer’s designee 

Susan Henshaw Jones was excused.   

In addition, the following persons were present:  

Richard Madonna  American Museum of Natural History (“AMNH”) 
Chief Financial Officer 

Rhea Gordon  AMNH General Counsel 
Dan Stoddard  AMNH Chief Investment Officer 
Esther Fong  AMNH Vice President Budget and Financial Planning 
Clarissa Dondero AMNH Associate Controller 
Scott Singer  Nixon Peabody, counsel to AMNH 
Eric Wild Morgan Stanley, underwriter 
Eileen Heitzler Orrick Herrington & Sutcliffe, LLP 
Anne Adams Rabbino  Secretary 
Goldie Bryant  Assistant Secretary   

The meeting was called to order at 11:04 a.m. by Ms. Sagalyn.  



2 

The Board, acting both as the Finance Committee and as the Board, considered the 
proposed issuance of the Trust’s Revenue and Refunding Bonds, Series 2024A (American 
Museum of Natural History) (the “Series 2024A Bonds”) for the benefit of the American 
Museum of Natural History (“AMNH” or the “Museum”). 

Mr. Madonna, the Museum’s Chief Financial Officer, presented background information 
about the Museum and an overview and update on the Museum’s strategic plan in connection 
with the proposed issuance of the Series 2024A Bonds.  He stated that the Museum plans to 
refund certain of the Trust’s Series 2008B-3 Bonds and Series 2014A Bonds that were issued for 
the benefit of the Museum and to reimburse the Museum for costs related to the Museum’s 
Gilder Center for Science, Education, and Innovation (the “Gilder Center”) project that was 
completed and opened to the public in May of 2023 in order to achieve interest rate savings, 
reduce debt complexity and risk, create near term savings and reimburse the Museum for costs 
related to the Gilder Center.  Members of the Board were given an opportunity to ask questions 
and a discussion about the proposed financing followed. 

Mr. Wild then made a brief presentation on behalf of Morgan Stanley, the senior manager 
for the underwriters of the Series 2024A Bonds.  The Trust’s Series 2008B-3 Bonds and Series 
2014A Bonds have outstanding principal balances of approximately $12,600,000 and 
$49,800,000, respectively.  After considering the various alternatives, AMNH has decided to 
refund certain of the variable rate Series 2008B-3 Bonds and the fixed rate Series 2014A Bonds 
with tax-exempt, fixed rate bonds.  In addition to the refunding, proceeds of the Series 2024A 
Bonds will be used to reimburse the Museum for approximately $30,000,000 in costs incurred by 
the Museum for the Gilder Center project. The requested maximum par for the Series 2024A 
Bonds is $95,000,000.  The Museum’s ratings were last reviewed in July by Moody’s and in 
February by Standard & Poor’s and were affirmed at Aa3/AA- with a stable outlook. The 
Museum anticipates that these ratings will be applied to the Series 2024A Bonds.   

Ms. Rabbino, Secretary of the Trust,  provided an overview of the environmental review 
required in connection with the proposed issuance of the Series 2024A Bonds.  She explained 
that every discretionary decision made by the Board requires an environmental review under the 
State Environmental Quality Review Act, or SEQRA.  She explained (i) that the refunding the 
Series 2008B-3 Bonds and the Series 2014A Bonds is a Type II action under SEQRA, which 
means that no further environmental review is required, essentially because a Type II action will 
not impact the environment and (ii) that the portion of the bond issue that will be used to 
reimburse the costs of the Gilder Center project is considered a Type I action requiring a full 
environmental review because the actual construction of the Gilder Center was a Type I action 
under SEQRA.  The New York City Department of Parks and Recreation (“NYC Parks”), as lead 
agency, conducted a full environmental review prior to the construction of the Gilder Center and 
determined that the Gilder Center would not have the potential to result in significant adverse 
environmental impacts related to land use, zoning and public policy; open space and recreational 
resources; shadows; urban design and visual resources; natural resources; hazardous materials; 
air quality; greenhouse gas emissions; noise; public health; and neighborhood character. NYC 
Parks issued its final Environmental Impact Statement and Statement of Findings in December of 
2017 and supplemental technical documents in April of 2018 later that confirmed its earlier 
analysis. Ms. Rabbino further explained that the Trust, as an involved agency, is required under 
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the SEQRA regulations to issue its own Statement of Findings in connection with the proposed 
portion of the bond issue related to reimbursing the Museum’s costs of the Gilder Center project 
and that the Trust is entitled and required to rely on the NYC Parks Statement of Findings.  She 
reported that NYC Parks had determined that the demolition of Building 15, known as the 
Powerhouse, resulted in a significant adverse impact on historic resources.  Accordingly, NYC 
Parks conducted an extensive analysis of whether any alternative to the proposed Gilder Center 
could achieve the goals of the Museum without demolishing Building 15 and concluded the 
benefits of the Gilder Center project outweighed its limited adverse environmental impacts.   

After an opportunity to ask questions about the proposed Findings Statement of the Trust, 
the following resolution was moved, seconded and unanimously adopted: 

WHEREAS, a portion of the proceeds of the Trust for Cultural Resources of The City of 
New York Revenue and Refunding Bonds, Series 2024A (American Museum of Natural 
History) will be used to reimburse the American Museum of Natural History (the 
“Museum” or “AMNH”) for a portion of the costs and expenses incurred  by the Museum 
related to the acquisition, construction, renovation, improvement, furnishing and 
equipping of Museum facilities consisting of elements of the Museum’s Richard Gilder 
Center for Science, Education, and Innovation (a five-story, approximately 190,000 gross 
square foot addition that opened to the public on May 4,  2023) (the “Gilder Center”);  

WHEREAS, the Gilder Center was analyzed as a Type I action by the New York City 
Department of Parks and Recreation (“NYC Parks”) as the Lead Agency in a Final 
Environmental Impact Statement (“FEIS”) in accordance with the requirements of the New 
York State Environmental Quality Review Act (“SEQRA”);  

WHEREAS, NYC Parks released a Statement of Findings (the “Parks Findings Statement”) 
and issued its approval letter to AMNH (the “Parks Approval Letter”) on December 4, 2017, 
and subsequently considered changes to the Gilder Center and released a Technical 
Memorandum on April 25, 2018 that concluded that the proposed changes “would not result in 
any new or inadequately addressed significant adverse environmental impacts”; 

WHEREAS, AMNH has constructed the Gilder Center in compliance with the conditions 
imposed by NYC Parks in the Parks Approval Letter; 

WHEREAS, The Trust for Cultural Resources of The City of New York (the “Trust”) is 
an Involved Agency under SEQRA for purposes of the proposed financing of costs and 
expenses related to the Gilder Center;  

WHEREAS, the Trust has reviewed The Trust for Cultural Resources of The City of 
New York State Environmental Quality Review Statement of Findings Regarding 
American Museum of Natural History Richard Gilder Center for Science, Education, and 
Innovation  (the “Trust Statement of Findings”) for the Trust’s Revenue and Refunding 
Bonds, Series 2024A (American Museum of Natural History) in accordance with Article 
8 of the Environmental Conservation Law and pursuant to Part 617 of the implementing 
regulations (State Environmental Quality Review Act, or SEQRA);  
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WHEREAS, the Trust Statement of Findings demonstrates that (1) the Trust has 
considered the relevant environmental impacts, facts and conclusions disclosed in the 
FEIS for the proposed Gilder Center project and has weighed and balanced those 
environmental impacts with social, economic and other considerations; (2) the procedural 
requirements of SEQRA have been met; (3) consistent with social, economic and other 
essential considerations from among the reasonable alternatives available, the action is 
one that avoids or minimizes to the maximum extent practicable the adverse 
environmental impacts; and (4) adverse environmental impacts have been avoided or 
minimized to the maximum extent practicable by incorporating as conditions those 
mitigative measures that were identified as practicable in the FEIS and the Parks 
Findings Statement; 

NOW, THEREFORE, IT IS HEREBY  

RESOLVED, that the Trust Statement of Findings prepared in connection with the 
proposed issuance of the Trust’s Revenue and Refunding Bonds, Series 2024A 
(American Museum of Natural History) in accordance with Article 8 of the 
Environmental Conservation Law and pursuant to Part 617 of SEQRA, be and hereby is, 
adopted and approved.  (A copy of the foregoing Statement of Findings is attached 
hereto.) 

Ms. Heitzler, of Orrick Herrington & Sutcliffe, LLP, which serves as bond counsel for the 
Trust, presented the proposed approving resolution for the issuance of the Series 2024A Bonds. 
She described the documents authorized by the approving resolution.  She noted that the term of 
the bonds is subject to limitations imposed by State law, which is 50 years from original issuance 
for the bonds being refunded and 30 years from original issuance for portion of the bonds that 
will be applied to reimburse the Museum for costs associated with the Gilder Center project.  
The maximum rate of interest authorized is 7 percent.   

After an opportunity to raise questions, the following resolution was moved, seconded and 
unanimously adopted:   

RESOLVED, that the Resolution of The Trust for Cultural Resources of The City of 
New York Approving Certain Matters In Connection With The Issuance Of Its Revenue 
and Refunding Bonds, Series 2024A (American Museum of Natural History), be and 
hereby is approved.  (A copy of the foregoing Resolution is attached hereto.) 

Ms. Rabbino referred to the Minutes of the Board’s meeting on March 26, 2024, which 
were distributed in advance of the meeting. 

After an opportunity to raise questions, the following resolution was moved, seconded and 
unanimously adopted:   

RESOLVED, that the minutes of the meeting of the Board of Trustees of The Trust for 
Cultural Resources of The City of New York held on March 26, 2024, be and hereby are 
approved.       
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After the adoption of the resolution, the AMNH representatives left the meeting.  Ms. 
Rabbino presented the revised marketing brochure for the Trust to the Board. The group 
discussed the current version of the brochure and provided feedback. The Board also discussed 
hosting webinars and events to market the Trust to potential cultural institutions that the Trust 
may want to consider working with in the future. 

Before adjourning, the group discussed a potential transaction to permit WNET to obtain an 
exemption from real estate taxes as a tenant.   

There being no further business to come before the meeting, the meeting was adjourned at 
12:02 p.m.  

Respectfully submitted,   

Anne Adams Rabbino 
Secretary   






















